SAFETY CULTURE OF PETRONAS ICT EMPLOYEES IN MENARA EXXONMOBIL

RAZIF BIN MOHAMMED SHAHREZA

FACULTY OF ENGINEERING UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA KUALA LUMPUR

2019

SAFETY CULTURE OF PETRONAS ICT STAFF IN MENARA EXXONMOBIL

RAZIF BIN MOHAMMED SHAHREZA

RESEARCH REPORT SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE MASTER OF SAFETY, HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL ENGINEERING

FACULTY OF ENGINEERING UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA KUALA LUMPUR

2019

UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA ORIGINAL LITERARY WORK DECLARATION

Name of Candidate: Razif Bin Mohammed Shahreza

Matric No: KQD170020

Name of Degree: Master in Safety, Health and Environmental Engineering

Title of Research Report ("this Work"): Safety Culture of PETRONAS ICT employees in Menara Exxonmobil.

Field of Study: Safety, Health and Environment

I do solemnly and sincerely declare that:

- (1) I am the sole author/writer of this Work;
- (2) This Work is original;
- (3) Any use of any work in which copyright exists was done by way of fair dealing and for permitted purposes and any excerpt or extract from, or reference to or reproduction of any copyright work has been disclosed expressly and sufficiently and the title of the Work and its authorship have been acknowledged in this Work;
- (4) I do not have any actual knowledge nor do I ought reasonably to know that the making of this work constitutes an infringement of any copyright work;
- (5) I hereby assign all and every rights in the copyright to this Work to the University of Malaya ("UM"), who henceforth shall be owner of the copyright in this Work and that any reproduction or use in any form or by any means whatsoever is prohibited without the written consent of UM having been first had and obtained;
- (6) I am fully aware that if in the course of making this Work I have infringed any copyright whether intentionally or otherwise, I may be subject to legal action or any other action as may be determined by UM.

Candidate's Signature

Date:

Subscribed and solemnly declared before,

Witness's Signature

Date:

Name:

Designation:

ABSTRACT

The oil & gas sector has been well documented as one of the riskiest careers to have as well as the main contributors to man-made disasters. Major accident hazards in the industry worldwide i.e. Explosion, Fire have prompt a more proactive measures from all parties since casualties are not just limited to people but the environment, asset and reputation. A study of culture maturity in PETRONAS-ICT was conducted with the main objectives of this study were to identify the level of safety culture for PETRONAS-ICT employees in Menara Exxonmobil, to determine the possible factors that can affect the employees maturity level on safety culture, and to propose measures to achieve a generative safety culture amongst staff. A total of fifty five (55) employees took part in this study. A questionnaire was used to analyse the level of safety culture understanding based on employees' personal experience within the organisation. Likert scale was utilized as part of the questionnaire and to determine the effectiveness of the eight (8) HSEMS elements and their key areas. Interview sessions were also conducted to further gage on why several respondents believe that the level of safety culture is still at the Pathological and Reactive level. The significant findings from the study indicated that majority of PETRONAS-ICT staff are already at the Proactive level. Nevertheless, PETRONAS-ICT aspires their employees to reach the next level and achieve the Generative safety culture. Therefore, it is proposed that the organization to continuously improve HSE performances across the group as to provide a world class HSE experiences among the employees thus elevating the safety culture maturity level, beliefs and improve the productivity and actions of the employees. Ultimately, this will reduce the number of workplace accidents.

ABSTRAK

Sektor minyak & gas telah didokumentasikan dengan baik sebagai salah satu kerjaya yang paling berisiko serta penyumbang utama kepada bencana buatan manusia. Bahaya kemalangan utama dalam industri di seluruh dunia iaitu letupan, kebakaran memerlukan langkah yang lebih proaktif dari semua pihak kerana kecederaan tidak hanya terhad kepada orang tetapi persekitaran, aset dan reputasi. Kajian kematangan budaya di PETRONAS-ICT telah dijalankan dengan tujuan utama kajian ini adalah untuk mengenal pasti tahap budaya keselamatan untuk pekerja PETRONAS-ICT di Menara Exxonmobil, untuk menentukan faktor-faktor yang mungkin mempengaruhi tahap kematangan pekerja terhadap budaya keselamatan dan mencadangkan langkah-langkah untuk mencapai budaya keselamatan generatif di kalangan kakitangan. Sejumlah lima puluh lima (55) pekerja mengambil bahagian dalam kajian ini. Soal selidik digunakan untuk menganalisis tahap pemahaman budaya keselamatan berdasarkan pengalaman peribadi pekerja dalam organisasi. Skala Likert digunakan sebagai sebahagian daripada soal selidik dan untuk menentukan keberkesanan unsur-unsur lapan (8) HSEMS dan bidang utama mereka. Sesi wawancara juga dijalankan untuk menggalakkan lagi mengapa beberapa responden percaya bahawa tahap budaya keselamatan masih berada di tahap Patologi dan Reaktif. Penemuan penting dari kajian ini menunjukkan bahawa majoriti kakitangan PETRONAS-ICT sudah berada di tahap Proaktif. Walau bagaimanapun, PETRONAS-ICT bercita-cita untuk mencapai tahap seterusnya dan mencapai budaya keselamatan generatif. Oleh itu, adalah dicadangkan bahawa organisasi untuk terus meningkatkan prestasi HSE di seluruh kumpulan untuk menyediakan pengalaman HSE kelas dunia di kalangan pekerja dengan itu meningkatkan tahap kematangan budaya, kepercayaan dan

meningkatkan produktiviti dan tindakan pekerja. Pada akhirnya, ini akan mengurangkan bilangan kemalangan tempat kerja.

university

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Alhamdulillah, first and foremost I would like to thank God as finally, I'm able to finish this project smoothly. I wish to convey my highest appreciation to my supervisor, Associate Professor Dr. Che Rosmani Binti Che Hasan for her guidance and support throughout my research project.

Special thanks to both of my parents and my beloved wife for always providing endless support throughout my journey in completing this research report. Furthermore, thanks to my beloved daughter Sophie Rheia Razif for her understanding as well as helping me to stay positive altogether.

To add to that, I would like to express my gratitude to PETRONAS ICT Sdn Bhd for the approval given to conduct my research in the company.

The completion of this research report was due to the consultation, assistance, guidance, commitment, kindness, and willingness of all parties. Again, my sincerest appreciation for all the generosity. Thank you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abst	ractiii
Abst	rakiv
Ackr	nowledgements vi
Table	e of Contents vii
List	of Figuresx
List	of Tables xi
List	of Symbols and Abbreviations xii
List	of Appendices xiii
CHA	PTER 1: INTRODUCTION1
1.1	Background of Study1
1.2	Problem Statement2
1.3	Objective of the Study
1.4	Scope of Study
1.5	Report Outline

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW......5_ 2.1 Introduction 5

2.1	Introduction	5
2.2	Legislation Related to Safety Culture in Malaysia	7
2.3	Definition of Safety Culture	9
2.4	Conceptualizing Safety Culture and It's Outcome	.11
2.5	Management and Culture	.13
2.6	The Safety Culture Ladder	.14
2.7	Behavioural Safety and Creating a Positive Safety Culture	.17
2.8	Measuring Safety Culture	20

2.9	PETRONAS HSE Management System21		
2.10	Summary		
CHA	PTER 3: METHODOLOGY24		
3.1	Introduction		
3.2	Ethics 25		
3.3	Selection of Company and Process Involved		
3.4	Floor Safety Manager and Assistant Floor Safety Managers25		
3.5	Samples of Study		
3.6	Research Design		
	3.6.1 Questionnaire		
	Age Group 27		
	Department 28		
	3.6.2 Interview		
3.7	Data Analysis		
CHA	PTER 4: RESULTS ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION		
4.1	Introduction		
4.2	Respondent Background		
	4.2.1 Gender of the Respondent		
	4.2.2 Age of the Respondent		
	4.2.3 Department of the Respondent		
4.3	Focused areas for Safety Culture Maturity Survey		
	4.3.1 Leadership & Commitment		
	4.3.2 Policy & Strategic Objectives		
	4.3.3 Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards & Docs35		
	Figure 4.6 Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards & Docs35		

	4.3.4	Hazards & Effect Management
	4.3.5	Planning & Procedures
	4.3.6	Implementation & Monitoring
	4.3.7	Audit
	4.3.8	Review41
4.4	Intervi	ew Results
	4.4.1	How do you conceptualize Safety Culture?42
	4.4.2	What is the overall culture maturity level in the Company? What are
		the company's challenges or problems?43
	4.4.3	What are the characteristics of a Company with a strong Safety
		Culture?
4.5	Recom	mendation45

5.2	Conclusion	47
5.3	Recommendation	49
Refe	rences	50

APPENDIX 54

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 National OSH Accident Rate by DOSH
Figure 2.2 2018 Occupational Accident Rate by DOSH7
Figure 2.3 OSH MP 2020 Roadmap
Figure 2.4 the Safety Culture Ladder 15
Figure 2.5 Work Steps in Reducing Accident Rates
Figure 2.6 PETRONAS Results Pyramid 19
Figure 2.7 Simplified characterisation of the stages of the culture ladder 20
Figure 2.8 PDCA process
Figure 3.1: Research Flow Chart
Figure 4.1 Percentage of Respondent's Gender
Figure 4.2 Percentage of Respondent's by Age Group
Figure 4.3 Percentage of Respondent's by Department
Figure 4.4 Leadership & Commitment Data Analysis
Figure 4.5 Policy & Strategic Objectives Data Analysis
Figure 4.6 Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards & Docs
Figure 4.7 Hazards & Effect Management Data Analysis
Figure 4.8 Planning & Procedures Data Analysis
Figure 4.9 Implementation & Monitoring Data Analysis
Figure 4.10 Audit Data Analysis
Figure 4.11 Review

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 Act and Regulation related to Safety Culture	. 8
Table 3.1 Likert Questionnaire Scoring Method	29
Table 4.1 Gender of the Respondent	30
Table 4.2 Distribution Age of the Respondent	31
Table 4.3 Distribution Age of Department	32
Table 4.4 Interview Question 1	42
Table 4.5 Interview Question 2	43
Table 4.6 Interview Question 3	44

LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

- FSMs : Floor Safety Managers
- AFSMs Assistant Floor Safety Managers
- SOSCO : Social Security Organization
- DOSH : Department of Safety and Health
- FMA : Factory and Machine Act
- OSHA : Occupational Safety and Health Act
- NIOSH : National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health
- OSHMP : Occupational Safety & Health Master Plan
- HSE : Health, Safety & Environment
- JSA : Job Safety Analysis
- SWM : Safe Work Method
- HEMP : Hazard & Effect Management Process
- ALARP : As Low As Reasonably Practicable
- PCB : PETRONAS Cultural Belief
- MEM : Menara ExxonMobil
- HSEMS : Health Safety & Environment Management System

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix A: Questionnaire

Appendix B: Interview Guide

Appendix C: Example of Consent Letter

Appendix D: HSE Culture Maturity Assessment

university chalays

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of Study

(HSC) (1993) defined the organisation safety culture as the integration of individual and group values, attitudes, perceptions, competencies, and patterns of behavior that determine the obligation to, and the style and proficiency of, an organisation's health and safety management. Since the 1980s, safety beliefs has been utilized and shortcomings from it were accredited to a chain of major tragedies (Høivik, Moen, Mearns, & Haukelid, 2009).

Organisations with a progressive safety culture are categorized by communications founded on mutual trust, by shared perceptions of the importance of safety and by assurance in the efficacy of preventive measures (Vecchio-Sadus, 2007). In recent memories, several major accidents have occurred in the Petroleum and Petrochemical industries. Suffice to say that safety is an area with lots of room for improvement. At PETRONAS ICT, the Health, Safety, and Environment (HSE) Department regularly implements several safety-related initiatives throughout the year. While it is the duty of the HSE Department to govern safety, every employee needs to own it and take personal responsibility for safety at work. The oil and gas sector has been widely known for its involvement in high-risk activities due to the scope of its business. Accidents often have devastating impacts on the people, environment, asset, and reputation.

To ensure that a Company exhibits a progressive safety culture, the employees should be involved in the decision-making process which has also been acknowledged as being fundamental to the successful application and sustainability of a HSE Management System (Australia, 2001).

1

Around 58 % of the world inhabitants, that is, 4 billion people, spend one-third of their adult lives at the workplace. According to the (WHO) (2014) around 120 million workplace accidents were reported every year and about 318,000 deaths were related to injuries at work. Moreover, nearly 2 million exposure to occupational hazards and unsafe workplace conditions. Furthermore, according to Mohammadfam et al. (2017), statistics show that workplace accidents and diseases result in approximately 2.3 million deaths every year resulting in cost incurred over 2.8 trillion dollars worldwide. From 2015 to 2018, based on accident cases reported to DOSH, Malaysia saw 157,731 accidents, of which 2,678 were fatal ((DOSH), 2018).

This study will help PETRONAS ICT predict or pre-determine the level of current Safety culture in the organization to gain understanding on how the HSE notion was planned and demarcated. This was also intended as a research to discover ideas among employees on their view of the major obstacles to HSE.

1.2 Problem Statement

The safety culture of an organization is a key area to determine the level of improvement in safety performance. A decline in safety culture could lead to an unwanted incident within the organization. Generative safety culture is the highest level of HSE culture maturity and the level of which every company aspires to be. At this level, employees and organization have strong HSE ownership that HSE is how we do business in PETRONAS ICT. Since 2016, PETRONAS-ICT has recorded several incidents that are avoidable if the employees were to be more proactive in their reporting of unsafe acts and unsafe conditions. Therefore, in ensuring a sound culture attitude and practices in the relevant field of work, a higher level of attention is needed to ensure absolute control (Patrick, 2013). Conferring to the Occupational Safety and Health Act 1994, Section 24, it shall be the duty of every employee while at work to take reasonable care for the safety

and health of himself and of other persons who may be affected by his acts or omissions at work. Meyer (2017) then added that employees need to comprehend their responsibilities to protect themselves, their work colleagues and their communities. This study will provide the organization with valuable insights into the current standard of HSE in practice. Depending on the outcome of the study, the recommendation should be provided for improvement purposes.

1.3 Objective of the Study

The objectives of the study are:

- i. To identify the level of health, safety & environment culture for PETRONAS-ICT employees in Menara Exxonmobil.
- ii. To determine the possible factors that can affect the employees maturity level on safety culture.
- iii. To propose measures to achieve a generative safety culture amongst the employees.

1.4 Scope of Study

To achieve the objectives, the scope of the project is limited to:

- i. The employees involved in this study are permanent PETRONAS-ICT employees at Menara ExxonMobil.
- ii. All employees are working in a normal shift, 8 hours per shift, and working 5 days per week.
- iii. The questionnaires that will be distributed are limited to all PETRONAS-ICT
 Floor Safety Managers (FSMs) and Assistant Floor Safety Managers (AFSMs)
 at Menara ExxonMobil.

1.5 Report Outline

This report consists of 5 chapters as follow:

Chapter 1 – Introduction of Culture as the background of this project. In this chapter, problem statements, research problems, objectives, and scope of research will be discussed.

Chapter 2 – Literature review based on the current findings related to safety culture in the workplace.

Chapter 3 – In this chapter, the project methodology used to complete this project will be discussed such as questionnaires, and interviews.

Chapter 4 – All the results obtained from the questionnaire and analysis will be discussed.

Chapter 5 – Conclusion from the data analyzed and project objective with the recommendation for future work was summarized.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

Today, it is believed that a high number of the accidents occurred are because of the incompetence and errors made by workers rather than mistakes from equipment and machineries. A study conducted by Poursoleiman, Moghadam, and Derakhshanjazari (2015) on data from the American association of safety mentioned that there were about 2200 deaths and 220,000 disabling injuries as a result of occupational accidents, yearly, which can incur a high amount of costs on the impacted company. In Japan, the Ministry of Economy, Trade, and Industry has surveyed direct causes for industrial accidents that have occurred since 2002 (Shi & Shiichiro, 2012). The results were a cause of concern as more than 70% of the reported accidents were due to human factors including poor judgment, lack of safe operating procedures and deliberate errors. Therefore, it seems that inculcating suitable safety culture would be a move in the right direction towards decreasing workplace accidents.

In Malaysia, the increasing number of industries due to job demands and growing populations have increased workplace accidents (Arokiasamy & Krishnan, 1994). Furthermore, many initiatives in developing and implementing numerous safety policies, procedures and guidelines by relevant stakeholders have been in vain as the number of workplace accidents are still on the rise (Nur Azlina, Ahmad Rasdan, & Muhamad Arifpin, 2014). In 2015, the (SOCSO) (2014) announced that the number of reported workplace accidents were as many as 34,258 which was only a slight decrease of 1,036 cases or 2.94 percent in comparison to 35,294 in 2014. Moreover, it was also alarming to know that in every 10,000 workers, 99 workers were involved in workplace accidents. The total benefit payment in 2015 has seen a surplus by RM197.09 million or close to 8 percent to RM2, 665.16 million as compared to RM2, 468.07 million in 2014. Fast forward to 2018, as per Figure 2.1, the accident statistics conveyed by the Department of

Safety and Health (DOSH) showed that there were 35,460 accident occurred throughout the year with 97 accidents reported per day. Out of those numbers, 611 resulted in fatalities with 2 deaths per day. To add to that, there were 7,258 occupational disease & poisoning cases reported with the rate of 20 cases per day.



Figure 2.1 National OSH Accident Rate by DOSH

Concerning the local insurance compensation, SOCSO statistics in 2017 stated a compensation of RM3.27 billion. Jabatan Tenaga Kerja (JTK, 2017) also reported a total insurance compensation of RM7.5 million to foreign workers. This supports the Accident Cost Iceberg research Bird and Germain (1985) that indirect costs of an accident are worth more than direct costs to prevent them. Therefore, from the results and statistics provided, it indicates that it is paramount to create a positive safety culture in an organization Wang, Tian, Wang, Zhao, and al. (2012) to combat the number of workplace accidents. Figure 2.2 below shows the Occupational accident rate by DOSH in 2018.



Figure 2.2 2018 Occupational Accident Rate by DOSH

2.2 Legislation Related to Safety Culture in Malaysia

In Malaysia, the Occupational Safety and Health 1994 (OSHA 1994) and the Factory Machinery Act 1967 (FMA 1967) are the two (2) main acts existed to secure the safety, health ,and welfare of persons at work against risks to safety or health arising out of the activities of persons at work. OSHA 1994 imposed strict penalties to employers who do not comply and to those that provide unsafe working conditions that is non-compliance to the acts and regulations (Soehod, 2007). The Malaysian government under the Department of Occupational Safety and Health (DOSH) is determined to instill the culture of safety by targeting organizations and corporations nationwide and launch the Occupational Safety and Health Master Plan 2020 (OSH MP 2020) (DOSH, 2015). The OSH MP 2020 roadmap was kick-started back in 2016 and is targeting to be completely deployed by 2020.

Figure 2.3 below shows the projection of DOSH determination in instilling and promoting safety culture.



(Source: DOSH (2015)) Figure 2.3 OSH MP 2020 Roadmap

As gazetted by DOSH OSHA (1994) ,Table 2.1 below is the summary of the

safety culture-related legislation mentioned in the act and regulation:-

Issue	The detail in the category (FMA/OSHA)	Act or regulation relevant to safety culture
Objective of OSHA	Sec.4 OSHA 1994	The objective of OSH: - To promote an occupational environment for person at work which is adapted to their physiological and psychological need
Safety and Health policy	Sec16 OSHA 1994	to preparea written statement of general policy with respect to the safety & health at work.
General duties of employers and self-employed persons to their employees.	Sec15 OSHA 1994	The provision of such information, instruction, training and supervision as is necessary to ensure, so far as is practicable, the safety and health at work of his employees.

Table 2.1 Act and Regulation related to Safety Culture

		It shall be the duty of every employee while at work:
General Duties of Employees at work	Sec 24 OSHA 1994	 To take reasonable care for the safety and health of himself and of other persons who may be affected by his acts or omissions at work. To comply with any instruction or measure on occupational safety and health instituted by his employer or any other person by or under this Act or any regulation made thereunder.

According to Nik Hisyamudin et al. (2017), a comprehensive national OSH framework is fundamental for the powerful execution of the national strategies and should be incorporated to increase the level of safety culture.

2.3 Definition of Safety Culture

A safety culture revolves around the emotional, behavioral, and situational factors. The Books (2005) elaborated that psychological components consist of common values, attitudes, perceptions, and beliefs that drive results and behaviours regarding safety. Furthermore, the behavioural factor can be regarded as the means concerning the safety in the place of work, and the situational component as the policies, procedures, regulations, organizational structures, and management systems related to safety.

The word 'safety culture" first made its mark after the Chernobyl tragedy in 1986. The International Nuclear Safety Advisory Group (INSAG) who conducted the investigation identified 'poor safety culture", singling out the main reason to this horrible nuclear-powered plant disaster in recent times. Wilpert, Itoigawa, and Francis (2001) added that safety culture is a bold and intricate concept which requires the speculative and empirical clarification. Many demarcations can be affiliated with safety culture (Cooper, 2000). The three factors between psychological (people), behavioral (jobs) and situational (organization) often defines the product of interactions in a holistic safety culture (Cooper, 1998). In another study, Cooper (2000) cogitates those characters, observations, and beliefs of people, their deeds, and the safety management systems as well as the situational objective features as the elements of the safety culture in the workplace. To add to that, a similar view has been uttered by Lefranc, Guarnieri, Rallo, Garbolino, and Textoris (2012), that safety culture can be focused on three main components: organizational, psychological and behavioral. However, an agreement telling that the organizational and related features are significant in the safety culture definition. The psychological element is intended to study the attitudes and perceptions of the individual and the group. The component of the behavioral assesses external factors, for example, wearing Personal protective equipment (PPE), adhering to safe operating procedures that apply to individuals in the field and visible behavior. Lastly, the component that the organization can connect to an analysis of business operations through its structures, procedures, and policies.

Fernández-Muñiz, Montes-Peón, and Vázquez-Ordás (2007) described the culture of safety as a module of the organizational culture which refers to the each personnel, to the job, and to the organizational features that can impact their safety and health.

Several scientists defined safety culture as the coming together of norms, ideas, professional, roles, social customs and views that were developed from strings of persons effort to avoid potential risks and dangers (Monnery, 1998).

Richer et al added a twist by defining safety culture as a explanation of understandings and analysis of learning from the job and safety that dictates individual behavior from any incidents occurring. Some may regard safety culture as a capacity in which personnel or team pledge to safety efforts and issues for consistency, continuous learning and correction and also learning from errors made. Wiegmann, Zhang, VON, Sharma, and A.A (2016) put in a remark that safety culture is the value or preference given to safety at any level and by any individual.

The reason of a positive safety culture is to generate a situation in which the workers are aware of the risks to which they are up against in their area of work and the means of safety. Safety culture is a significant organizational instrument in analyzing the attitudes, faith and behavior of the employees on safety. It will be easy for any Company wanting to achieve the seamless HSE system. The initial step towards the goal should first revolve around implanting a comprehensive safety culture that drive safety towards the involvement of the action from the planning stage until finish. Safety shall be incorporated into each employee which only can be achieved if top management realizes in the significance of HSE and providing actions on the foundation of this faith (Wiengman, VON Haden, & Gibbons, 2007).

2.4 Conceptualizing Safety Culture and It's Outcome

Due to the variety of research perceptions, scopes, and subjects, until now, a small number of compromise has been documented on the diverse characteristics normally related with the thought within the technical discipline. According to the scope and characteristics of the definition, research on the concept of safety culture everywhere in recent years can be split into two narrow and broad aspects.

Firstly, according to Gao-ming (2008), the broad concept of safety culture is the consequent based on the description in the dictionary, that is, safety culture is the summation of security-related spiritual and material wealth. Additionally, Li Shuang (2007) added that the norm is that safety culture theorization consists of four stages.

Safety culture is the system of physical culture, institutional culture, behavior culture, and spiritual culture.

There were two industrial standards in Directives for Developing Enterprise Safety Culture and Assessment Standards of Enterprise Safety Culture Developing that were endorsed by the State Administration of Work Safety in 2008 (Safety, 2009). From the standards, it is defined the culture of safety as "the sharing of safety values, attitudes, ethics and code of conduct" in the workplace. By having these qualities, it will provide a basis or foundation to develop a profound safety culture. However, there are many other definitions out there that are related to the term safety culture. Pidgeon (2001) relates safety culture to a collection of safety problems that further enlarge the broad definition of safety culture.

On the other hand, the narrow definition of safety culture can be derived through specific levels, for example "behaviour" or "spirit" level. It has been well known that safety culture can affect the spirit level, which can decide behavior to a certain point. Grote G (2000) agrees that safety culture is just a simple hypothesis which can affect the behavior and attitude of the employees, (Cooper, 2000). In addition, safety culture is also the belief and value of the issues on health and safety (OTM, 2002). Nevertheless, although the research provided some concentration on a certain level, they still do not clearly define what the safety culture is. Terms such as attitude, belief, and values, appear too theoretical to be used, and it is hard to fathom what the safety culture should consist of. Therefore, whichever you want to describe it, narrow or broad, to grasp the actual concept of safety culture, there needs to be a consensus between the broader and narrow definition to the concept of safety culture.

In conclusion, safety culture is an essential factor of an organization HSE management system. By improving the quality of delivery in the Company safety

management system, this could reduce accident rates, prevent major accidents, and increase safety metrics (Gui, Bai, & Xiu-zhen, 2005). Ultimately, safety culture will be enhanced and nurtured throughout the organization.

2.5 Management and Culture

Over the years, incidences associated with occupational diseases and injuries have gradually reduced due to the developments in science and technology such as engineering controls, protective equipment, safer machinery and processes, and adherence to law and regulation Hale and Hovden (1998). Suffice to say that the improvements made to certain areas have brought new light in bringing down the accident statistics but without the involvement of top management in the overall picture, safety culture in the workplace would never materialize (Hale & Hovden, 1998).

According to the (ILO) (2009), a key element for a resounding safety culture is promoting a culture of prevention within the enterprise. (Hale & Hovden, 1998) also added that positive safety culture in the workplace will never be effective unless the workplace portrays a top-down approach whereby leaders exhibit role modeling qualities. A lot of organization have failed to show improvements in their safety values and commitments as they did not consider organizational culture as part of the occupational health and safety management strategies. Therefore, leadership is paramount in ensuring a successful culture change. Leadership can trigger unfreezing, with leader's commitment and attitudes towards safety being the catalyst towards a fundamental contribution to cultural change.

Like all cultures, building a safety culture takes time and patience. With perseverance, positivity and a steady push towards the goal, we can effectively protect ourselves from injury by influencing our daily habits. According to the Society for Personality and Social Psychology, habits make up approximately 40 percent of human behaviour. A consistent safety-first mindset calls for focusing on developing and reinforcing critical safety habits. Choudhry and Mohamed (2007) put up a notion that even though the growth of a positive safety culture can be a handy instrument for the measurement of safety performance & improving safety remains challenging. (Haukelid, 2009) claimed that it is changing a culture is doable. Nevertheless, it will require a much longer process. However, because culture is somewhat central and permanent, it is hard to influence or contained. Over time, no matter what management or employees think or do, the culture can be shifted.

Goetzel (1999) described that instilling safety culture in employees, is directly related to the productivity and profitability of organizations. He then added that companies that strived for a generative safety culture in their employees focus on safety/productivity management, not because it is a human resource activity but because of its alignment with the statement of purpose of the organization. Ultimately, the relationship between an organization with its safety culture is like bread and butter. Without each other, they would not function perfectly. Every employee looks up to their leader for direction and guidance. Good leadership represents a strong care culture towards the well-being of their employees, therefore, enhancing the level of culture maturity in the workplace.

2.6 The Safety Culture Ladder

According to Hudson, Parker, and Van der Graaf (2002), the culture ladder has been established to illustrate the numerous stages on development of culture. This also depicts on ways of how organization can discover the gap between their present level of cultural maturity and the desired level. The ladder can be seen in Figure 2.4.



Figure 2.4 the Safety Culture Ladder

Cooper (2000) described the 5 steps as follows:

- i. Pathological
- ii. Reactive
- iii. Calculative
- iv. Proactive
- v. Generative

At the bottom part, we can find the Pathological culture wherein this level is described as a scenario whereby nobody cares to understand why accidents happen and how they can be prevented. Furthermore, in this level, less consideration is given for HSE and only procedures are charted. Therefore, the safety culture is not properly understood.

In between, there lies the Reactive stage in which a lot of thoughtfulness is provided into HSE (but mainly Safety) after a mishap has occurred. To put it simply, at this level safety culture is high on the agenda but only in the presence of risks. Some notable words normally uttered like "it's dangers career, be careful" or "people who have the accident are the ones who were responsible for it" (Corvalan, Kjellstrom, & Smith, 1999).

In the Calculative stage, employees believe that they have everything in place. They can "tick the boxes" and validate that all the checklists related to the guidelines and procedures are looked upon. Realistically at this level, the organization has already developed a decent system. The HSEMS is implanted positively and HSE is taken seriously. The focus is on statistics and numbers. Data are analyzed, collected and examined accordingly. For this level, the occurrence unsafe acts and conditions occurring as still visible much to the disbelief of everyone associated with the organization (Sarmad, Bazargan, & Hejazi, 1385).

In the Pro-active ladder, most of it are already in order but further improvements are considered actively. In this level, previous incidents weren't the benchmark for verdict. Not only that previous mishaps are preventable but potential accidents moving forward are being closely monitored. Employees are more connected to HSE. HSE personnel are only there to provide consultation and govern the process. When the organization starts to embed this culture in the workplace, trust and understanding ultimately amplified and people become more responsible.

At the top of the chart, the Generative HSE culture, HSE is no more detached from all discussion. HSE has become wholesome and is integrated with the business, workplace and therefore part of everything that is being done. Generative Company are of quality standard organizations and are more towards self-regulation. These organizations are proactive towards any shortcomings and use it for enhancement rather than blaming others. They don't expect the work to be perfect but instead working towards a more superior workplace. The leadership knows that employees have their fullest trust and are dynamically communicating and providing feedback to one another Health (1994). Hence, the main goal of an organization is to always strive for the top which means progressing up the safety culture ladder, developing a safety culture maturity to become truly pro-active and generative. A basic characterization of the culture stages is shown in Figure 2.5 below.

2.7 Behavioural Safety and Creating a Positive Safety Culture

Behavioural Safety is an approach to reduce workplace risk exposures by focusing on the attitude, behaviour, and act of employees. A Behavioural Safety programme shall engage in efforts to drive safety values and to instill personal safety responsibilities to accomplish clear safety goals.



Figure 2.5 Work Steps in Reducing Accident Rates

Behavioural Safety is one of the important steps in improving safety, after the deployment of effective engineering designs and safety management systems (Figure 2.6). Emphasis on behaviour is vital as it determines how efficiently employees within the organisation typically use systems.

Behavioural Safety works on the concept that a more positive Safety culture will ultimately address attitude change of an individual and positively develop a positive Safety culture and create a safer work environment, therefore reducing the overall workplace risk exposure.

In a way, Behavioural Safety programme provides a means of having a planned conversation to either positively encourage or stop the observed behaviour. By doing this, it is anticipated that the number of unsafe acts will decrease, good practices will be reinforced, and ultimately the chance/probability of injuring personnel will decline in proportion.

PETRONAS has a long-standing HSE commitment to the highest standards for the health and safety of its employees, customers, and contractors as well as to the protection of the environment in the communities in which we live and work. Through it's PETRONAS (2018), PETRONAS has established a Cultural Belief tool to transform the Company towards being a leading oil & gas multinational of choice. The objective is to train, retain and sustain employees' culture maturity and ultimately the business itself.

Behavioural Safety is in-line with PETRONAS Cultural Beliefs® (PCB). According to the Results Pyramid® adopted in PCB (Figure 2.6), culture comprises of our Experiences, Beliefs and Actions. In short, the Experiences that we have enforced the Beliefs that we hold, which influence the Actions we take, that ultimately produce the Results.



Figure 2.6 PETRONAS Results Pyramid

As such, Behaviour, which is the reflection of one's Action, is also seen to be the precursor of Safety culture in a workplace whereby the right Experiences and Beliefs must be established to derive the right Behaviour towards safety.

Positive Safety culture is a culture in which:

- i. Individuals hold safety as a 'value' and not just a priority;
- ii. Individuals take responsibility for the safety of their co-workers in addition to themselves; and
- iii. All levels of employees are willing and able to act on their sense of responsibility

Several fundamental principles and approaches may contribute to the success of a Behavioural Safety programme (Figure 2.7), and may bring about noticeable and lasting results, which will contribute to an enhanced Safety culture:

- i. A solid management pledge towards improving and maintaining behavioural safety perceived in the regular acts of personnel at the management level.
- Trusting, respectful and open communication between all layers of workforce about all aspects of safety in the workplace.

19

- iii. An honest, tell me culture among workers, which allows them to consistently grow and learn.
- iv. The importance on unsafe and safe behaviour; instead of dependecy on slow indicators and HSE measurements.
- v. A consistent, strong and timely reaction to the innovation of UAUC, whether the outcome results in and incident or not. HSE incidents are regarded as a chance to improve and learn.



Figure 2.7 Simplified characterisation of the stages of the culture ladder

2.8 Measuring Safety Culture

Through researches done regarding the safety culture model, it can be seen that there are certain elements or themed that can be focused on measuring safety culture. Firstly, leadership and commitment is the top element to be mentioned that is essential to be part of the safety culture model. There is nothing better than to see the leaders committed to driving the safety culture in the organization as they are the ones that set the safety policies and operation structures in the organization (PETRONAS, 2017 – Book). Top administration portray an imperative duty in connecting dots from high to bottom as employees look up to their leaders for good safety culture practices (Høivik et al., 2009).

Organization, Responsibilities, Resources & Standards are also mentioned as one of the elements for the safety culture model as they are fundamental in establishing the Company's key operating model and ultimately improve the safety culture in the organization. Nonetheless, Høivik et al. (2009) disputes that in most of the organizations, there are repetitive versions of the same procedures and standards which lead to the misperception when performing a particular task. This will create a culture of incompetence whereby employees will be confused about which procedures and standards to follow, thus opening up to potential risks of incidents occurring. On the other hand, studies show that organization with proper resources & structures is key in improving the safety culture in the organization. Filho and Andrade (2010) stressed that to instill the correct safety culture in an organization, a suitable reporting avenue should be introduced where employees can report any unsafe act, unsafe conditions, near misses and even incidents at the workplace. The data analyzed can be shared throughout the organization via email communication, portal page or bulletin board (Filho & Andrade, 2010).

Above all, another element that comes to mind which ties the whole safety culture model together would be audit & assurance. This is vital in ensuring an effective safety culture as during the activities, non-compliance to standards, performance feedback and pain points for safety culture can be identified and action plans can be established for further improvement (Kim, Park, & Park, 2016).

2.9 PETRONAS HSE Management System

A management system labels how a Company is steered concerning its stated purposes. It does this by focusing on vital tasks, ensuring that they are properly organized and those dimensions are made and conveyed to allow monitoring of overall statistics and identification of capacities for improvement. According to Wilpert (2000), worldwide companies found their proficiencies and experience in HSE as the main reason behind containing risks in the industries.

Management systems provide continuity, consistency and structured method in pinpointing progress prospects, and can be used to establish that controls supported by framework in place. The introduction of systems is required in some areas by policymakers. In PETRONAS, the changing face of the business, including the collective use of contractors for non-core business activities requires more, rather than less, formalisation of the business processes.

The profits and steadiness provided by management systems are self-evident, basically in aiding to find gaps in the current management organization. However, for management systems to be effective, it is important to minimize bureaucracy, stringency, over-complexity, and the suppression of innovative rational.

HSEMS consists of 8 elements (Probst, 2010), it comprises of 8 main elements covering leadership and commitment, Policy and Strategic Objectives, Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards and Documents, Hazard and Effect Management Process, Planning & Procedures, Implementation & monitoring, Assurance and finally Management Review.

Most management systems have in common a basic 'plan,' 'do,' 'check,' and 'act/feedback' (PDCA) loop. The figure 2.8 below shows this basic process, which provides the basis for most ISO-related systems and best practice approaches as well.



Figure 2.8 PDCA process

Within the context of PDCA continual improvement loop, PETRONAS HSE Management System was established.

2.10 Summary

Through this literature review, it can be summarized on the importance of safety culture to aim towards the foundation of zero accidents in the working environment (Belanger, 1981). According to (European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, 2011), to ensure health and safety at the workplace for all the employees, organization who wish to embark on this zero accident target should pay close attention to behavioural, social and cultural processes. A healthy organization is those who's culture, management, working environment, and business practice generate an atmosphere that increases health, efficiency, and quality of employee's work (Carayon, Hoonakker, & Smith, 2012).

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

In this chapter, the methodology of the assessment study will be discussed. The details regarding the key research question, the research design, sampling, data collection method, and data analysis method are also mentioned. Below flowchart is simplified to achieve the purposed research in Figure 3.1



Figure 3.1: Research Flow Chart

3.2 Ethics

The study was conducted in PETRONAS ICT Sdn. Bhd located at Menara ExxonMobil, KLCC. Permission was obtained from the Health, Safety and Environment department to conduct the research related to culture maturity assessment. This research has been done with the Floor Safety Manager & Assistant Floor Safety Managers (FSMs & AFSMs) on each floor. Each FSMs & AFSMs have been given the consent letter for the permission before taking the questionnaire.

3.3 Selection of Company and Process Involved.

In this study, PETRONAS ICT Sdn. Bhd, a digital technology enabler that supports PETRONAS to be a leading oil & gas multinational of choice has been chosen as the research location. To perform the study, questionnaires & interview method has been selected for the culture maturity assessment.

3.4 Floor Safety Manager and Assistant Floor Safety Managers

The role of FSMs & AFSMs are voluntary positions open to all staff of PETRONAS ICT Sdn Bhd. The Chairman of the HSE Committee will confirm the appointment of the FSMs & AFSMs. They will report to the secretary of the HSE committee on matters with regards to the health and safety on their respective floors. They are responsible for:

- a) A Floor Safety Manager's main duty is to facilitate the safe evacuation of floor occupants in the building.
- b) Must be familiar with the building's emergency procedures and the locations of all staircases;
- c) Facilitate the safe and complete evacuation of floor occupants to the designated or nearest Evacuation Assembly Area.

25

- d) On any matter with regards to Safety & Health, the floor safety manager shall be reporting to the Secretary of the HSE Committee and HSE Department.
- e) Floor contact person, for information about the emergency evacuation plan.
- f) Conduct regular fire and safety inspections on their respective floors. Such as fire safety equipment is in place and adequately signed, exit signed and doors functioning, exit doors have clear access, emergency procedures displayed and current.
- g) Maintains an updated floor occupancy listing;
- h) To provide first assistance or treatment for a sick or injured person before the arrival of an ambulance or qualified expert.
- i) To be the Ergonomic Representative/Focal on their respective floor.

3.5 Samples of Study

This research involved a combined total of fifty-five (55) FSMs/AFSMs that participated in the questionnaire on the culture maturity survey. After the questionnaire was conducted, a series of interviews will be done to the selected FSMs/AFSMs to gage further clarification on their earlier responses. All the FSMs/AFSMs are permanent employees and work on normal eight (8) working hours, five days a week.

3.6 Research Design

3.6.1 Questionnaire

A set of questionnaires as in (Appendix A) that revolves around the comprehensive eight elements of PETRONAS HSE Management System were developed in this study. The key objectives of formulating the questionnaires are to determine the eight (8) focused key areas to measure the safety culture maturity effectively. Detailed descriptors for each element at different culture levels will be assigned accordingly at the end of the study. By having developed a thorough survey, the overall safety culture can

be identified. Furthermore, both the management and the employees can identify the lagging area and action plan for further continuous improvement. The questionnaires will be distributed via hardcopy papers & softcopy (online). Based on the results collected, eight (8) key areas that are essential to improve the safety culture in the organization will be identified and detailed descriptors for HSEMS elements will be assessed and populated.

A minimum of fifty-five (55) FSMs/AFSMs are targeted to complete the questionnaires. They are divided based on the following:

- a) Age Group
- b) Department

Age Group

The FSMs/AFSMs are divided into four different age group which are:

- a) Age 24 years old and below
- b) Age between 25 to 34 years old
- c) Age between 35 to 44 years old
- d) Age between 45 to 54 years old
- e) Age between 55 to 64 years old

With having this specific characterization, this allows comprehensive reporting in terms of the results as employees would have different opinions and assessments on their understanding of the Health, Safety and Environment culture level. This is also will indirectly reflect their level of maturity as they developed their career growth from executives to management as age passes by.

Department

Employees in different department usually have different views and understanding of the importance of HSE to them and the Company. The department that works closely with the HSE Department or is involved in projects will have more tendency to adhere to the HSE rules and regulations set by the Company compared to the others. This is because rules and regulations such as the application of permit to work, compulsory toolbox meeting, and submitting job hazard analysis forms shall be observed completely before they can even start to perform their work.

3.6.2 Interview

Based on the data collected from the questionnaires, interview sessions will be conducted with selected respondents. The selection will be based on the respondents that provided Pathological and Reactive answers to the questionnaires. This is to get a better understanding of their answers and what was the reason behind them.

3.7 Data Analysis

A set of measurement matrix is proposed to measure the safety culture of PETRONAS-ICT staff in Menara ExxonMobil. The measurement matrix is established by incorporating both Health, Safety and Environment Management System (HSE MS) and the PETRONAS Safety culture ladder. The results will allow the organization to determine the overall safety culture and come up with a suitable and appropriate recommendation. The proposed measurement matrix is as per Appendix D.

For questionnaire, Likert scale has been introduced and each item has been represented with weight rating score to identify the extremely effective to the least effective scoring among the staff as Table 3.1 below:

Table 3.1 Likert Questionnaire Scoring Method

Score
Extremely Effective = Generative
Very Effective = Proactive
Somewhat Effective = Calculative
Not so Effective = Reactive
Not at all Effective = Pathological

An investigative interview question (as per Appendix B) was established and utilized during the interviews to make certain that appropriate inquiries were brought up and to retain some extent of direction and scope. The questions asked was to gage on why the respondents think that the level of safety culture is still at the Pathological and Reactive level. The questions were designed to probe the respondents' experience in their job area and to investigate task-related concerns that could clarify their response to the level safety culture in the organization.

The interviews will more or less take around 30 minutes to complete. Interviews were conducted at the informant's work area. The dialogues will start by explaining the purpose of the study and how the outcomes from the interview would be utilized. All participants were notified of the discretion of the interviews and the fact that they were being done for research purposes.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Introduction

In this chapter, the results of data analysis from the questionnaire will be discussed. The data obtained is analyzed using excel. From the questionnaire, a series of interviews will be conducted to get further understanding behind selected respondents' responses.

4.2 Respondent Background

There were 55 respondents involved in this research consisting of PETRONAS ICT Floor Safety Managers (FSMs) & Assistant Floor Safety Managers (AFSMs). The data were obtained by giving them the questionnaire and only collected during the next day of work. This is to ensure all respondents receive an ample amount of time to answer the related question.

4.2.1 Gender of the Respondent

At PETRONAS-ICT, we have a good mixture of male and female FSMs & AFSMs as per table 4.1 and figure 4.1 below to provide equal exposure and to promote gender equality in the Company.

Gender	Frequency	Percentage, %
Female	30	54.55
Male	25	45.45
Total	55	100

Table 4.1 Gender of the Respondent



Figure 4.1 Percentage of Respondent's Gender

4.2.2 Age of the Respondent



Figure 4.2 Percentage of Respondent's by Age Group

Table 4.2 and figure 4.2 shows that 56.36% of the respondents were within the age group of 25-34 years old. Meanwhile, only 23.64% were within the age group 35-44 years old, 10.91% within 45-54 years old, 7.27% below the age group of 24 and only 1.82% is at the age group of 55-64 years old.

4.2.3 Department of the Respondent

Table 4.3 and figure 4.3 presents the data from different departments of the respondents. Operations and FASD employees recorded the highest number of respondents apart from 'other' with 14.55% & 12.73%, respectively.

Department	Frequency	Percentage, %
FASD	7	12.73
PCC	3	5.45
OPS	8	14.55
BF OEX	2	3.64
BF FIN	1	1.82
BF CORP	1	1.82
BF INFRA	0	0
HR	0	0
LEGAL	4	7.27
E.D	1	1.82
D.A	0	0
S&P	1	1.82
EPMO	1	1.82
BTS	1	1.82
OTHER	25	45.45

Table 4.3 Distribution Age of Department



Figure 4.3 Percentage of Respondent's by Department

4.3 Focused areas for Safety Culture Maturity Survey

In the survey questionnaires, the respondents were required to answer multiple questions related to each key area of PETRONAS HSE MS which are crucial to determine the level of safety culture maturity as per culture maturity ladder in PETRONAS-ICT. Hudson, Parker, Lawrie, Van der Graaf, and Bryden (2004) reiterated that a culture ladder has been developed to characterise various levels of cultural maturity.



4.3.1 Leadership & Commitment

Figure 4.4 Leadership & Commitment Data Analysis

Every personnel within PETRONAS-ICT including contractors' personnel is expected to play leadership roles in ensuring excellent HSE performance. Each personnel shall lead, show exemplary personal conduct, provide resources and give training and guidance within his/her ability for HSE causes. Based on the results displayed in Figure 4.4, almost half which is 46.91% of the respondents believe that the current leadership & commitment portrayed by PETRONAS-ICT is very effective. This shows that the top management is proactive in dealing with HSE matters in the organization by participating in HSE events, HSE Council meetings, HSE Committee meetings, etc. Cooper (2000) echoed that management should make sure the requisite of HSE is understood for everybody and the actions are supported by committing to an effective system in HSEMS. A third of the respondents at 33.95% thought that HSE can still be improved holistically throughout the organization. Ultimately, this shows that the employees acknowledge the roles of top management in anchoring HSE as the number one priority in the organization.



4.3.2 Policy & Strategic Objectives

Figure 4.5 Policy & Strategic Objectives Data Analysis

It is PETRONAS-ICT's Policy to continuously adhere to the Malaysian Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) 1994 and committed to the environment. The policy is thus designed to protect people and the environment. PETRONAS-ICT will endeavor in every feasible and practical way to provide a safe and healthy place of employment for all its employees and will continuously promote a safety-conscious work culture.

All employees are responsible and accountable for ensuring a safe workplace and environment in the conduct of their duties. Figure 4.5 shows that more than 95% of the respondents considered that the policy and strategic objectives on HSE for the organization are at least at the calculative level. This is a strong indicator that the employees are already conscious of HSE and that PETRONAS does not tolerate any noncompliance with regards to safety. PETRONAS' introduced ZeTo Rules, which represent PETRONAS Group's first set of mandatory safety rules that have been drawn up to create a more focused and firm approach to addressing the recurring causes of major accidents and fatalities.



4.3.3 Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards & Docs

Figure 4.6 Organisation, Responsibilities, Resources, Standards & Docs Data Analysis

Execution and running a successful HSE program is amongst the responsibilities of organizations and all levels of management and leadership must get involved in it. This must be measured while designing the structure and allocation of the resources. To successfully implant HSE plans, organizational chart must encompass all responsibilities, tasks, authorities, and communications. The results from the survey in Figure 4.6 demonstrate that PETRONAS-ICT has a very effective organization, responsibilities, resources, standards, and documentation with 51.23% of the respondents.

It was convincing to know that around 11.73% of respondents have measured our organization to be at the generative level. Generative Safety culture is where PETRONAS-ICT aspires their staff to be at and they are certainly moving in the right direction. By having a proper organizational structure, it ensures adequate resources are in place to achieve HSE goals. Furthermore, proper standards, procedures, documentation will standardize a work process/technique/tool and to set requirements across PETRONAS-ICT.



4.3.4 Hazards & Effect Management

Figure 4.7 Hazards & Effect Management Data Analysis

Figure 4.8 revealed a whopping statistics of 96% of the respondents are aware of the threat of hazards and the consequences they bring to the people, environment, asset, and reputation. Nevertheless, 3.74% of the respondents still feel that PETRONAS-ICT has to pay more details to reduce and mitigate hazards to as low as reasonably practicable.

HEMP is a structured methodology for the identification of HSE hazards and the management of associated risks. The Hazards and Effects Management Process consists of four basic steps: identify, assess, control and recover. This systematic process ensures effective management of HSE by selecting controls for each relevant threat capable of triggering a hazard or causing an effect. It can be applied by starting with the hazard or affect directly or by first applying it to the activity or work being done.

The Hazards and Effects Management Process shall be applied to past, current and new activities, operations, products, and services. It involves the assessment of HSE impacts or potential impacts on people, on the environment and on assets and should include the full life cycle of the activity from inception to termination.

PETRONAS-ICT shall be responsible for the identification and assessment of HSE hazards and effects, implementation of controls and recovery measures, and maintenance of documents demonstrating that major HSE risks have been reduced to a level that is as low as reasonably practicable (ALARP). PETRONAS-ICT will introduce risk management techniques by ensuring that all workplace hazards and associated risks have been appropriately identified, assessed and controlled.

The Company shall achieve this by:

- Establishing a register of hazards and associated risks.
- Undertaking all risk management in conjunction with representatives from the workforce.
- Training all employees in the use and application of controls introduced for each identified risk.
- Employing specific techniques to ensure risks within PETRONAS-ICT premises are managed effectively.

4.3.5 Planning & Procedures



Figure 4.8 Planning & Procedures Data Analysis

This element addresses the planning of work activities, including the risk reduction measures (selected through the evaluation and risk management process). This includes planning for existing operations, managing changes and developing emergency response measures.

Adequate standards and procedures shall be in place and understood at the appropriate organisational levels. Preparation, review, and distribution of all key reference documentation shall be adequately controlled.

Emergency response procedures (including medical, operational and environmental emergencies) shall be regularly tested. The respondents believe that From figure 4.8, PETRONAS-ICT has established comprehensive planning and procedures related to HSE with 25.93% showing a calculative level answer and 62.96% proactive level answer. This clearly shows a high level of care for the employees and that safety culture is already embedded in the work-life. According to Corvalan et al. (1999), organization should embody HSE objectives in long term programs through assessment and pursuit mechanism.

4.3.6 Implementation & Monitoring



Figure 4.9 Implementation & Monitoring Data Analysis

This element addresses how activities are to be performed and monitored, and how corrective action is to be taken when necessary. In principle:

- HSE performance objectives & targets shall be set to ensure progress towards the long-term goals of no harm to people, asset, reputation and no damage to the environment.
- Performance indicators shall be established, monitored and results reported in a way that can be verified.
- All HSE incidents and near misses with significant actual or potential consequences shall be thoroughly investigated and reported.

Statistics from figure 4.9 showed that the respondents believe that PETRONAS-ICT has set high standards of HSE in all aspects of the organization with 51.67% proactive level of answer and 37.17% calculative respectively. At each start of every fiscal year, HSE Department will set a HSE metrics comprising of a scorecard and HSE performance plan throughout the year. The performance results shall be reported every quarterly at the HSE Committee meeting and HSE Council meeting.

Nevertheless, based on the results of the respondents, clearly, there are still lots of room for improvements for HSE in PETRONAS-ICT. 4.09% of the respondents still believe that HSE is not being implemented and monitored fully. This is perhaps because some of the FSMs/AFSMs did not participate and attend the training and events organized by the HSE Department due to involvement in projects or was not available for the specific day and time.



4.3.7 Audit

Figure 4.10 Audit Data Analysis

An assurance programme shall be in place to review and verify the effectiveness of the management system. It shall include audits by assessors independent of the process or facility audited.

The Organisation shall retain documented information as evidence of the implementation of the assurance programme and the assurance results. The respondents from figure 4.9 came back with the answers to the survey and 58.49% believed that there

is an extensive assurance program that includes cross-auditing within the organization. Management and supervisors accept that they need 'fresh eyes' to assess their system. Assurances are welcomed as they are seen as positive although they can be unpleasant. PETRONAS-ICT has introduced the Integrated Assurance Program to provide new ways in conducting assurance at all levels through a structured and consistent approach in which internal controls are documented and periodically evaluated for effectiveness.

About 1.89% came back informing of a reactive level response. This means that PETRONAS-ICT needs to further educate the employees regarding existing and furture assurance programs.



4.3.8 Review

Figure 4.11 Review

Management shall regularly review the suitability, adequacy, and effectiveness of the system. The Organisation shall retain documented information as evidence of the results of Management Review. From the results in figure 4.11, it is believed that 44.23% of respondents trust that benchmarking is done on a wide variety of HSE data. Management displays a lot of HSE statistics and data openly throughout the organization. At 48.08% majority, respondents think that PETRONAS-ICT is already benchmarking against others in the same industry, and is driven by management trying to be the best in the industry. The organization analyzes leading indicators and leverages on these data in their strategies.

4.4 Interview Results

The results of the data from the 3 people interviewed are presented under each of the questions stated. It was found from the questionnaire that all the respondents that exhibit a pathological and reactive level of safety culture come from the age of 24 and below. This accounts for 75% of that age group. This is a significant finding for our second objectives which is to determine the possible factors that can affect the employees' maturity level on Safety culture.

4.4.1 How do you conceptualize Safety Culture?

The respondents used and understood the expression of Safety Culture but provide negative statements on the subjects.

Respondent	Main Talking Points
1	A culture where only the Company takes care of the workers.
2	The Company manages incidents and communicates lesson learnt.
3	A culture of where everything is on paper. Most of it in our head, but we have just about nothing in our heart.

Table 4.4 Interview Question 1

The responses in table 4.4 show that the respondents weren't able to grasp the true concept of safety culture which should holistically cover both employers and employees without neglecting one over the other. OSHA 1994 mentioned the responsibilities of Employers in Section 15 as well as the responsibilities of the employees in Section 24.

4.4.2 What is the overall culture maturity level in the Company? What are the company's challenges or problems?

This question can be regarded as the most significant of all as the respondents gave a direct response to the level of culture maturity in the Company. They also elaborated further on what were the problems and challenges that led them to provide their respective answers.

Respondent		Main Talking Points
1	Reactive	
2	Pathological	
3	Reactive	

Table 4.5 Interview Question 2

It can be concluded from table 4.5 that the respondents believe that the Company is still at the bottom of the culture maturity ladder. Further consultation revealed that the respondents viewed safety as a problem concerning safety culture. They opened up about stories about past incidents: employees who do not follow regulations and procedures, employees performing unsafe acts, superiors not responding to unsafe behaviour, not using the correct personal protective equipment, confidential documents not secured properly and others. In mitigating occupational injuries and accidents, attitude and behaviour were mentioned.

One respondent said:

Take for example our Jom Patuh & Tegur campaign, we have conducted so many sessions involving leaders and employees. Nevertheless, we still see many employees texting while walking and not displaying the security pass. Our culture has not improved and no one dares to do anything about it. It is something we have always done, and it is acknowledged. Moreover, the respondents talked about the need to improve the office environment, such as poor work equipment, inadequate workspace, limited office facilities, work pressure, managing stress, job satisfaction, and challenges related to work-life balance.

Another respondent said:

What is there to look at about safety in the office? Safety should be more concentrated in the plant and offshore.

Upon further discussion, it seemed like the respondents were from the young graduates programme (YGP) and were not aware of the scale of PETRONAS commitment towards safety. They are still yet to attend any safety training for FSMs & AFSMs and involve in any safety events from the Company.

4.4.3 What are the characteristics of a Company with a strong Safety Culture?

Respondent	Main Talking Points
1	Management communicates by reminding workers not to cause HSE problems/issues.
2	The formation of the HSE Department in the Company.
3	Focus on the safety of people

Table 4.6 Interview Question 3

From the table 4.6, respondents only addressed the people and not the environment, asset and reputation when asked for their opinions about the characteristics of a strong safety culture. Safety is the care for not only the people but the overall aspects. A strong safety culture is where safety is embedded into the line functions and HSE accountability is owned by everyone in the company towards the people, environment, asset, and reputation.

One respondent said:

The finance department is so tied up with datelines to meet. Most of the time we have to work the extra hours and not even have the time for ourselves let alone attend any HSE training or HSE Events. There is no work-life balance for us.

This is one of pain point where the Company can address by perhaps hiring more people in the Department to reduce and segregate the workload evenly for them as FSMs/AFSMs to attend more HSE-related programmes.

In summary, it can be concluded from the interviews that there are still gaps to be filled in terms of instilling safety cultures amongst the employees especially those who are new to the Company. Therefore, both the Company and employees need to create the right experiences to enforce the employee's beliefs, which at the end will influence the actions that they take and ultimately produce the desired results.

4.5 Recommendation

Based on the methods conducted via questionnaire and interviews to gauge the responses from the FSMs/AFSMs on the level of safety culture, some recommendations can be put forward to address the respondent pain points as well as elevating the level of culture maturity towards the generative zone.

Firstly, the Company or the HSE Department needs to establish a behavioral safety team or what we can call 'Change Agents' to drive the culture change. The FSMs/AFSMs are the perfect fit for the role as they are already trained in some of the HSE related training such as Office Safety, Ergonomics, Basic First Aid as well as Fire Safety. Furthermore, the HSE Department will be the ones spearheading these initiatives. The team will be responsible to coordinate the overall development and implementation

of the Behavioural Safety programme according to the specified expectations. The Company shall provide adequate support and avenue to upskill them further.

Secondly, after forming a well-drilled team, only then behavioural safety programmes can be developed and implemented. The programmes can be customized based on the relevancy and suitability of the staff in the organization. Key elements such as at-risk behaviours identification, behavioural observation, and feedback mechanism shall also be included. A typical behavioral safety programme should consist of four (4) main phases which are Identification, Development, Implementation, and Monitoring & Review. Each phase consists of specific tasks that are recognised to be suitable and effective for the respective workplace. The phases shall be a continuous cycle for further improvement in Behavioural Safety.

Lastly, a suitable and comprehensive performance monitoring system that is effective, reliable and auditable needs to be considered. Monitoring of performance shall include assessing the quality and consistency in Behavioural Safety participation and implementation. For continuous improvement, an assurance process shall be in place and carried out to assess programme suitability, adequacy and effectiveness. At minimum, annual analysis shall be conducted to identify the common at-risk behaviours. Based on the outcome, the intervention plan shall be developed and tracked until closure to address these at-risk behaviours.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

5.1 Introduction

The culture of safety in employees is one of the important aspects which needs to be considered and improved as it affects all employees, and ultimately the organization. Past incidents such as the Chernobyl disaster have taught us that human error and lack of safety understanding can create a devastating impact on the world. This study was concentrated to determine the level of safety culture maturity of PETRONAS-ICT staff in Menara ExxonMobil. The significant findings from this study highlight that the majority of PETRONAS-ICT staff are already at the proactive level in the culture maturity ladder.

However, PETRONAS-ICT still face challenges as the oil & gas sector has been well documented as one of the riskiest careers to have as well as the main contributors to man-made disasters. Therefore, continuous improvement regarding HSE needs to be done as there is still an aspiration for the organization to achieve a generative culture for all the staff. Based on the findings collected from the questionnaire, the conclusions were drawn based on the objectives stated at the initial stage of this research

5.2 Conclusion

The level of health, safety & environment culture for PETRONAS-ICT employees in Menara ExxonMobil can be considered to be at a proactive level. Staff from top to bottom in the PETRONAS community are expected to display a mature safety understanding across the organization due to the high risk nature of its business. Nonetheless, there are still room for improvements as there are still those who have different views about the concept and content of safety culture. Ultimately, the vision of the organization is to reach the generative level of safety culture. From the response collected through the questionnaire, staff that exhibits a pathological and reactive level of culture come from the age of 24 and below. This is maybe perhaps because they are still new to the working environment in PETRONAS-ICT and they were not fully exposed to the organizational culture. Like all culture formation, building a safety culture takes time and patience. A consistent safety-first mindset calls for focusing on developing and reinforcing critical safety culture. A lot of efforts have been put in changing systems, processes, structure but that never really change the way staff think and act in the workplace. We can change where someone sits in an organization, but it doesn't mean it will change how they think. The interview session conducted provided valuable insights as the respondents opened up about experiencing a bad situation regarding safety in the organization. It shall be the challenge for the Company and the HSE Department to create the right experiences. As new experiences are created, staff will adopt new beliefs and change their actions. Those actions will determine the results that the Company would like to achieve. Changing the beliefs is a viable strategy at changing behavior.

PETRONAS-ICT as an organization has been a strong pillar in being a digital technology enabler that supports PETRONAS to be a leading oil & gas multinational of choice-earnings multiple awards and accolades since its formation. This is all due to the employees that provide endless support and in delivering information and communications technology (ICT) solutions within PETRONAS in 65 countries, servicing more than 51,000 employees worldwide. Therefore, PETRONAS-ICT needs to continuously improve its organizational culture to achieve the vision of generative safety culture. Some recommendation measures for future enhancement are discussed below

5.3 Recommendation

Incidents in the workplace can as far as practicable be avoided with the commitment from both employers and employees. The top management, staff and regulatory bodies need to be on the same page to prevent future workplace accidents by addressing the root cause at the earliest possible stage. Undeniably, the subject of safety culture has attracted considerable attention in the literature in recent years. The safety culture in the organization is judged by the interaction of the social and psychological relationships in the workplace. Other factors that impact safety culture in the organization include its structure and work processes.

Following are several examples, or culture actions, that are considered essential to further improve the level of safety culture in PETRONAS-ICT. These are listed below.

- 1. Communicate company values throughout the organization
- 2. Management and Staff to demonstrate leadership and take ownership
- 3. Clarify required and expected behavior through various communication tools
- 4. Personalise safety outcomes through storytelling and lesson learnt
- 5. Develop positive safety attitudes by tackling unsafe behaviours and attitudes in others, and to also recognise them.
- 6. Self-Regulation to encourage or develop ownership.
- 7. Increase hazard/risk awareness and preventive behaviours
- 8. Improve understanding and effective implementation of safety management systems
- 9. Monitor, review and reflect on personal effectiveness.

These culture actions can easily be executed by any company regardless of its size, and most of them can be introduced with little or no direct financial cost to the company.

REFERENCES

- (DOSH), Department Of Occupational Safety & Health. (2018). Statistic accidents in Malaysia 2015 to 2018.
- (HSC), Health and Safety Commission. (1993). ACSNI Study Group on Human Factors. 3rd Report: Organising for Safety.
- (ILO), International Labour Organization. (2009). Information on decent work and a health and safety culture. from <u>http://www.ilocarib.org.tt/portal/index.php?</u> option¹/₄com_content&task¹/₄view&id¹/₄1138&Itemid¹/₄1141.
- (SOCSO), Social Security Organization. (2014). Social Security Organization Annual Report.
- (WHO), World Health Organization. (2014). Global strategy on occupational health for all: The way to health at work. Recommendation of the second meeting of the WHO Collaborating Centres in Occupational Health.
- Arokiasamy, J. T., & Krishnan, R. (1994). Some Epidemiological Aspects and Economic Costs of Injuries in Malaysia. *Asia Pacific Journal of Public Health*, 7(1), 16-20.
- Australia, Standards. (2001). ustralian/New Zealand Standard AS/NZS 4804 Occupational health and safety management systems – General guidelines on principles, systems and supporting techniques. Sydney, Australia.
- Belanger, P.L. (1981). Health hazard evaluation report. Center for disease control: NIOSH.
- Bird, F.E. Jr., & Germain, G.L. (1985). Practical loss control leadership (Revised ed.). Loganville. *GA:Det Norske Veritas*.
- Books, HSE. (2005). A review of safety culture and safety climate literature for the development of the safety culture inspection toolkit.
- Carayon, P, Hoonakker, P, & Smith, MJ. (2012). Human Factors in Organizational Design and Management. *Handbook of Human Factors and Ergonomics, 4th ed. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Inc, 4*, 534-552.
- Choudhry, R. M. Fang D., & Mohamed, S. (2007). The nature of safety culture: A survey of the state-of-the-art. *Safety Science*, *45*, 993-1012.
- Cooper, MD. (1998). Improving safety culture: a practical guide. *Chichester UK: Wiley J*, 255.
- Cooper, MD. (2000). Towards a model of safety culture. Safety Science, 36, 111.
- Corvalan, CF, Kjellstrom, T, & Smith, KR. (1999). Health, environment and sustainable development. *Identifying links and indicators to promote action, 10*, 656-660.

- DOSH. (2015). Occupational Safety and Health Master Plan 2015, (OSH-MP 15). In M. Ministry of Human Resources (Ed.). Putrajaya:.
- European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, Occupational Safety and Health Culture Assessment. (2011). A Review of Main Approaches and Selected Tools. *Luxembourg:Publications Office of the European Union*.
- Fernández-Muñiz, B, Montes-Peón, JM, & Vázquez-Ordás, CJ. (2007). Safety culture: analysis of the causal relationships between its key dimensions. J Safety Res, 38(627), 41.
- Filho, G., & Andrade, S. (2010). A safety culture maturity model for petrochemical companies in Brazil. *Safety Science*, 615-624.
- Gao-ming, Dang. (2008). Concerning Construction of Safety Culture. *Modern Business Trade Industry 20*, 113-114.
- Goetzel, R. (1999). Health and Productivity Management II, measuring and reporting workforce productivity, best practice report.
- Grote G, KC. (2000). Diagnosis of Safety Culture in Safety Management Audits. *Safety Science*, *34*, 131-150.
- Gui, FU, Bai, LU, & Xiu-zhen, CHEN. (2005). Behavior Based Model for Organizational Safety Management. *China Safety Science Journal*, 15, 21-26.
- Hale, AR, & Hovden, J. (1998). Management and culture: the third age of safety. In: Feyer
 A-M, Williamson A, editors. Occupational injury: risk, prevention and intervention. London (UK): Taylor & Francis, 66-129.
- Haukelid, K. (2009). Theories of safety culture revisited an anthropological approach. *Safety Science*, *46*, 413-426.
- Health, Guidelines for the Development and Application of. (1994). Safety and Environmental Management System.
- Høivik, Dordi, Moen, Bente E., Mearns, Kathryn, & Haukelid, Knut. (2009). An explorative study of health, safety and environment culture in a Norwegian petroleum company. *Safety Science*, 47(7), 992-1001. doi: 10.1016/j.ssci.2008.11.003
- Hudson, P.T.W., Parker, & Van der Graaf, G.C. (2002). The Hearts and Minds Program: Understanding HSE Culture. *HSE in Oil and Gas Exploration and Production*.
- Hudson, P.T.W., Parker, D., Lawrie, M., Van der Graaf, G.C., & Bryden, R. (2004). How to Win Hearts and Minds: The Theory behind the Program. *Paper SPE 86844, Calgary.*

- Kim, Y., Park, J., & Park, M. (2016). Creating a Culture of Prevention in Occupational Safety and Health Practice. Saf Health Work, 7(2), 89-96. doi: 10.1016/j.shaw.2016.02.002
- Lefranc, G, Guarnieri, F, Rallo, JM, Garbolino, E, & Textoris, R. (2012). Does the management of regulatory compliance and occupational risk have an impact on safety culture? Helsinki, Finland. *PSAM11 & ESREL*.
- Li Shuang, Song Xue-feng. (2007). Essential Security Culture of Coal Mine Enterprises. *Connotation•goal•content•pattern, China Mining Magazine16*, 33.
- Meyer, T. (2017). Towards the implementation of a safety education program in a teaching and research institution. *Education for Chemical Engineers*, 18(2-10).
- Mohammadfam, I., Kamalinia, M., Momeni, M., Golmohammadi, R., Hamidi, Y., & Soltanian, A. (2017). Evaluation of the Quality of Occupational Health and Safety Management Systems Based on Key Performance Indicators in Certified Organizations. Saf Health Work, 8(2), 156-161. doi: 10.1016/j.shaw.2016.09.001
- Monnery, N. (1998). the costs of accident and work related ill-health to cheque clearing department of financial services organization safety science. *31*(1), 59-69.
- Nik Hisyamudin, M. N., Ali, Danish, Yusof, Yusri, Adam, Anbia, Amir, K., Al Emran, I., ... Sofian, M. (2017). Safety Culture and Issue in the Malaysian Manufacturing Sector. *MATEC Web of Conferences*, 135, 00031. doi: 10.1051/matecconf/201713500031
- Nur Azlina, A. R., Ahmad Rasdan, I., & Muhamad Arifpin, M. (2014). Analysis of the Perception of Occupational Accident in Mining and Quarry Sector towards Safe and Healthy Working Environment. *International Journal of Current Research* and Academic Review, 1, 95-102.
- OSHA. (1994). Occupational Safety and Health Act 1994 (Act 514) & Regulations and Orders. Kuala Lumpur:.
- OTM. (2002). The Relationship Between Employees, Perceptions of Safety and Organizational Culture. *Journal of Safety Research*, 33, 231-243.
- Patrick, A. A., & Babatope, A. S. (2013). Nigerian engineering students' compliance with workshop safety measures. . *International Journal of Innovation and Applied Studies*, 3(2), 425-432.
- PETRONAS. (2018). Behavioral Safety PTS 18.52.13.
- Pidgeon, N. (2001). Safety Culture: Transferring Theory and Evidence from the Major Hazards Industries. *Tenth Seminar on Behavioural Research in Road Safety, London.*
- Poursoleiman, M.S., Moghadam, K.V., & Derakhshanjazari, M. (2015). The effect of health, safety and environment management system (HSEMS) on the

improvement of safety performance indices in Urea and Ammonia Kermanshah petrochemical company. J. Health Saf. Work, 5, 75-84.

- Probst, TM. (2010). Accident under reporting among employees: testing the moderating influence of psychological safety climate and supervisor enforcement of safety practices. *Accident analysis and prevention*, *42*(5), 1438-1444.
- Safety, State Administration of Work. (2009). Directives for Developing Enterprise Safety Culture. *Beijing: Coal Industry Press*.
- Sarmad, Z, Bazargan, A, & Hejazi, A. (1385). Research Methods in the Behavioral Sciences. In T. Printing (Ed.), *Agah Publishing Tehran*.
- Shi, Guirong, & Shiichiro, Inoue. (2012). Study on the Strategies for Developing a Safety Culture in Industrial Organizations. *Procedia Engineering*, 43, 535-541. doi: 10.1016/j.proeng.2012.08.093
- Soehod, K. (2007). Law on Safety and Health in Malaysia, . Unpublished manuscript. Universiti Teknologi Malaysia.
- Vecchio-Sadus, Angelica M. (2007). Enhancing Safety Culture Through Effective Communication. *Safety Science Monitor*, 11(3).
- Wang, Y., Tian, M., Wang, D., Zhao, Q., & al., S. Shan et. (2012). Study on the HSE management at construction site of oil and gas processing area. *Procedia Eng.*, 45, 231-234.
- Wiegmann, DA., Zhang, H, VON, thaden T, Sharma, & A.A, G Mitchell. (2016). synthesis of safety culture and safety climate research.
- Wiengman, DA, VON Haden, TL, & Gibbons, AM. (2007). A review of safety culture theory and its positional application to traffic safety. *Improving traffic safety culture in United States:*, 113.
- Wilpert, B. (2000). Organizational factors in nuclear safety. *Frontiers science series*, 2, 1251-1268.
- Wilpert, B, Itoigawa, N, & Francis, Taylor &. (2001). The relevance of safety culture for nuclear power operations. *Safety Culture in Nuclear Power Plant. London:*, *5*, 18.